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PRESS:

Akaku Maui Community Television, Inc.

CHAIR GUZMAN:
(gavel)... Good afternoon. I’m Don Guzman, Chair of the Parks,
Recreation, Energy, and Legal Affairs Committee. Before we begin, I’d like to introduce
our Members that we have for today’s meeting. We have Kelly King, our Vice-Chair.
Good afternoon.
..

.

VICE-CHAIR KING: Aloha. Good afternoon.
CHAIR GUZMAN: We have Riki Hokama. Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Alika Atay, good afternoon, and Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon. And excused for the moment will be Elle Cochran as well
as Yuki Lei Sugimura. Excused for the meeting is Robert Carroll and Mike White.
We’ll go ahead and check in with our District Offices. In Hana District Office, are you
there, and is anyone wishing to testify?

BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office, and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN:
testify?

Thank you, Ms. Lono.

In Molokai Office, is there anyone wishing to

MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And going last but not least is Lanai District Office, are you
there? Is anyone wishing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai, and there is
no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And we’ll turn our attention to the Chambers, is there anyone
signed up to testify?
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MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, there’s a single testifier who has signed up prior to the start of the
meeting. It’s Wes Lo. Heal be testifying on PRL- 10.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. And just for those who would like to testii~r, please come to the
podium and please present who you represent or your name or last name. And you
will be limited to three minutes to the items on today’s agenda. And when you see the
red light blinking, youM have one minute to conclude. Thank you.
MR. LO: Mr. Chair, Councilmembers, my name is Wesley Lo, I’m the Chief Executive Officer
of Hale Makua Health Services. I am testifying in support of the two proposed
resolutions on PRL- 10. We’ve had a lot of discussions over the last... over the summer
on these two items or actually on this item related to Kahului Community Center.
And in working with the Mayor and the Committee Chair, we have revised the request
and there will now be a lease on a portion of KCC instead of the entire 34 acres for
approximately 7.4 acres which would include the gateball field and the community
center with the same restrictions that were discussed earlier which immediate control
on the gateball field and community center would be upon approval from the Director
of Parks and Recreation. Also, there’s a new resolution which we are definitely
satisfied with is that we wanted to make sure we address the concerns of the
Councilmembers in our prior discussions, and this resolution urges the County
Administration to start planning for the silver tsunami by the creation of a new master
plan for the remainder of Kahului Community Center which would include new
programs for healthcare facilities and programs for the elder population including
senior and intergenerational recreational activities and the potential of a new County
senior center at Kahului Community Center. Just in general, you know, running out
of time to plan for our future, we’ve got about 15 more years and the height of the
baby boomers will be hitting County of Maui. I’m one of them, you know, so we need
to start planning now. And I do believe that this an appropriate time and location to
collaboratively create our future in a cost-effective manner that services our
population, if you will, a public-private partnership to master plan for the
much-needed social services and involve and create synergies to utilize both public
and private funding for this. Our preliminary plans are to build a state-of-the-art
rehab center there and a possibly an adult residential care home on the gateball field.
This would allow us the opportunity to possibly consolidate and relocate our Wailuku
facility down there for operational efficiencies, and it would provide a central location
to provide for home and community-based services for the surrounding areas of
Kahului where there’s a substantial senior population, in particular the Hale Mahaolu
independent senior living facility. I’m happy to answer any questions. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Lo. Members, do you have any questions that you would
like to pose to Mr.
--

VICE-CHAIR KING: Chair?
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CHAIR GUZMAN: --Lo at this time? Ms. King?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you, Chair. Just to clarify because what we’re looking at is
a.. .granting a 75-year lease to Hale Makua Health Center for the 34,082...I mean
34.082 acres, but you just, I think you just said that you are revising that? So, we’re
going to be, we’ll have an amendment for that?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. Ms. King, on the agenda... in our previous meetings, we were looking
at the old lease, the original lease that comprised of 34 acres, and after those
meetings, the Councilmembers felt uncomfortable with that so we went back to the
drawing board and Mr. Lo brought back a revised lease which is number three. And
that lease is only consisting of 7.4 acres.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. I think Ill put my glasses on so the period doesn’t look like a
comma anymore. Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Any other questions that we may have for Mr. Lo? Seeing none, thank you
very much, Mr. Lo.
MR. LO: Thank you. I appreciate it.
CHAIR GUZMAN: You’ll be available for any questions as a resource person?
MR. LO: Yes.
END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR GUZMAN:
Thank you.

Thank you.

Moving on, I would also like to recognize Ms. Sugimura.

COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Good afternoon, Chair.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, no one else has signed up to testify in the Chamber.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. That being said, Members, without any objections, I’d like to go
ahead and close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. Public testimony is now closed.
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PRL-10

KAHULUI COMMUNITY CENTER PARK AND SURROUNDING AREA MASTER
PLAN (CC 17-361)

CHAIR GUZMAN: Moving on to the first item on today’s agenda which is the Kahului
Community Center Park and Surrounding Area Master Plan, PRL-10. We will be
discussing as I related to Ms. King, item description number three which is the
correspondence dated August 7, 2018, from the Department of Corporation Counsel,
transmitting the following: a. A revised proposed resolution entitled Authorizing a
Grant of a Lease of County Real Property to Hale Makua Health Center... Health
Services. The purpose of the revised proposed resolution is to grant a 75-year lease to
Hale Makua Health Services, for two contiguous portions of land within the Kahului
Community Center Park, Kahului, Maui, Hawaii, comprising of a total of 7.40 1 acres
and identified for real property tax purposes as portions of TMK (2) 3-8-007:097, to
establish a holistically planned senior community and related facility [sic]. And
number b., excuse me, letter b. a proposed resolution entitled Urging the Mayor of the
Maui... County of Maui to Develop a Master Plan for Tax Map Key (2) 3-8-007:097, in
Coordination with Hale Makua Health Services, to Provide Health Care Facilities,
Services, and Programs for the Elderly Population of the County. The purpose of the
proposed resolution is to urge the Mayor to develop a master plan for the entire
34.082 acres parcel identified for real property tax purposes as tax map key
(2) 3-8-007:097, in coordination with Hale Makua Health Services, to provide health
care services, facilities, and programs for the elderly population of the County. The
Committee may consider whether to recommend adoption of the revised proposed
resolutions as noted in paragraph 3(a) and the proposed resolution noted in
paragraph 3(b), with or without revisions. The Committee may also consider the filing
of County Communication 17-361 and other related actions. So, currently we have
the Mayor here to present and have any opening statements. We also have Michele
McLean which is the Planning Director. And we have Finance Department here as
well, and Guy Hironaka for Department of Finance. And we have our Director of Parks
and Recreation here as well to answer any questions that may arise. So, we’ll go
ahead and open up the floor to our Mayor. Mayor Arakawa, you may make a brief
opening statement.
MR. ARAKAWA: Good afternoon and thank you very much for bringing this, these issues up
before the Committee. As we discussed the last time I was here, trying to be able to
allow Hale Makua to be able to expand into the 7.4 acres makes all the sense in the
world, because this is one of the most underutilized areas that we have in our park
system. We had originally put gateball fields there, but it’s for the amount of use and
the amount of area, it’s very, very underutilized. Now, when we start working with
Hale Makua and understanding that we need to be able to look at the senior
population, the growth that’s necessary, and when you look at the configuration and
how you tie it in with the hospital needs, we’ve had for quite some time problems with
the hospital having to take care of long-term care patients and not being able to move
them into facilities like Hale Makua which would alleviate a lot of the costs to the
community. If we can expand Hale Makua to be able to keep up with the expanding
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senior population and the needs of the senior population, we’ll be able to try and keep
up with the baby boomer generation as we need to have that space. If we fail to do
that, most of you know that the condition of the hospital right now, it’s very cramped,
and if you look at the headlines in the paper this morning, we’re I think 41 doctors
short. The medical facilities and the cost to run the hospital is becoming very, very
high because of the lack of space and because of the, shall we say the antiquity of the
facilities. I’m politely saying it’s getting very, very old and needs to be replaced. The
reality is we have to take care of our senior population, and the facility that does it,
the organization that does it best on Maui is Hale Makua. So, try to expand into the
7.4 acre parcel makes all the sense in the world, because it’s right next door, it’s
contiguous and it allows the expansion to be... to happen very comfortably so you can
share the staff, they can just move throughout one facility.
Now, the second
resolution I’m not quite understanding it, but the reality is that we’re doing a master
plan for our entire park system as we’re expanding from under 200 acres to over 600
acres in the Central Maui area. So, as we’re putting in more park space, we’re having
to master plan the whole concept. And if you look at all the different areas that we’re
having from Paia all the way through, we have to create the plan to be able to utilize
all those spaces. In the area of the Kahului park, now we are not proposing to remove
any of the uses that are currently there for the soccer fields, the tennis courts, where
most of the community comes in. Even the playground equipment that’s there is not
being removed.
So, essentially the park stays intact as is for the rest of the
community to use. The idea was to be able to have better lighting, to have benches
and chairs put in around the walking area, cleaning it up a little bit so that it becomes
more user friendly and easier to see so there’s not all the obstructions in the way.
Currently, Hale Mahaolu also using some of the area for agriculture, community
gardening type of projects. None of that would change. So, the core of what’s left of
KCC is essentially going to be what it is today with a little improvements to be able to
make it more user friendly for seniors. Now, that generally is just done within the
Parks Department as equipment improvements; however, we could put it into a plan
process if you wanted to see what it’s like.
But it would generally be just
improvements that we would make. You know, we used to have exercise stations
along the walking path for KCC before, and reestablishing those exercise stations
would be something that we’d want to do, putting in additional chairs for people to be
able to rest and looking at some of the areas to make sure that they’re more physically
acceptable for whoever has any kind of a challenge and making it handrails
with.. .where we need to put things like that. The swimming pooi, there’s going to be
the swimming pool. It’s still going to be utilized by the public. The community center
itself that’s there, one of two things need to occur. We either need to go from the
County and completely redo the community center, or we can let Hale Makua use that
area to create a senior center as we develop a new community center in Kahului with
the A&B project when they come online. So, there’s a number of different prospective
ways we can make the adjustments within Kahului. Now, the additional activity fields
that we’re creating and the fact that we’re not taking out any of the activity fields that
are currently there, we’re not taking out the swimming pool, the tennis courts, the
soccer fields, et cetera. It just allows us to be able to continue to expand into over 600
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acres of active parks. Now, planning how we’re going to be able to staff and how we’re
going to be able to manage all of the different areas is part of the master planning
process that’s already going on for all the parks in the area. You know, we cannot
maintain the restroom facilities, we cannot do the mowing and all of the things that go
along with maintenance without changing the way we’ve been doing work. So, as you
go through almost all of the parks right now, you know, we’ve been sending our staff
to get training on how to create playing fields and how to grow grass. We’ve been
training them on how to be able to maintain the restroom facilities and the other parks
facilities. That’s all part of what we’re master planning and changing the process of
what our employees do, because as they’ve having to absorb more and more work,
they have to become more efficient. And the equipment that we’re trying to be able to
provide also has to change. You know, when we started looking at aerating parks and
things when we didn’t have any tractors to do it, now we have to be able to try and get
that kind of equipment in to be able to make the fields much more palatable and
much more usable. We can if you want us to do a plan on the rest of the park, we can
do that as a separate entity, but you’d have to fund it as a separate entity. If not,
what we’re doing is we’re including it in the entire park system, how we’re planning
out the entire park system. Again, we’re going from under 200 acres to close to 600
acres. So, we are in that process and Parks Department has been talking to you about
the different plans, different things that are going on overall. Now, there’s a planning
process going on for the area in Paia. There’s a planning process that we started
talking about for the 200-plus, 208-acre park in Central. You’ve seen the Maui Lani
park and the new Maui Lani Parkway park. Up by Wailuku Elementary, above that
there’s a whole new park system that’s coming up that we have to be able to plan in.
So, as we start incorporating all these different properties into our planning process
and how we maintain them, that all has to be put into a workable management area.
That’s what we’re doing right now. We had not intended to do a separate master plan
for the rest of Kahului park, because it’s just general maintenance and improvements
that would normally happen with the park as far as equipment. Okay. ‘Cause a lot of
that we already had before. We had a lot of good lighting on the walkways, but over
time, some of the lights fell down, over time, the exercise areas wore out. Replacing a
lot of those kinds of things are what we would normally do through the budgeting
process, not with a master plan process. But there’s nothing wrong with planning if
you want to see what the Parks Department is doing. But again you’d have to
do.. .we’d have to do a separate budget amendment to be able to do a separate study
rather than incorporating it in with the overall general plans that we’re doing for all
the parks. I hope I’m being clear about that. The only real change at this point that
we’re looking at is the 7.4 acres that Hale Makua would be expanding into the gateball
park area. And again we’re going from under 200 to over 600 acres so we’re making
use of a lot more of the facilities. The facility area within two blocks, the whole Maui
High School, the backside of that Kahului School/Maui High School, we have massive
playground areas and active areas that we have to be able to improve on and
incorporate within the system as well. So, when you start looking at the entirety of
what we’re trying to do, we’re literally trying to triple the amount of available space for
community to use and become more efficient in how we designate. So, because we
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have all the senior facilities right next to Kahului, the KCC area, we want to be able to
try and incorporate it so that the people living right around there, most of the seniors
have an easier time to utilize the facilities and to be able to create the kind of facilities
that will be much more in the manner that they would be able to need and utilize.
That’s the kind of thing we’re looking at. Do you have any questions, I’d more than
happy to answer.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, do you have any questions? Just to reiterate, from our last
meeting, Members, it appeared as though the entirety of the 34 acres was somewhat
in question, because it also involved the soccer fields and all the other park uses. So,
it was under my understanding that the Members felt that we should take a little
slower and just grant the lease to the seven acres which was the gate stop [sic] field
which nobody really uses, as well as portions of the community area where Hale
Makua could expand, and leave the remaining portions which was the larger uses out
of this lease. So, this is what we have before us is just the seven acres. And in light of
being in good faith, I propose, I am proposing a resolution, not in effect of law but a
resolution to show the intent for when the future happens and Hale Makua and the
County park system want to start looking at master planning, that there is an
invitation to coordinate the idea of an intent of intergenerational or the other uses that
we could accommodate for the public as well as for our seniors. So, this is what the
resolution comes out and says look, we’re not.. .it’s a little bit premature right at this
moment to create this master plan, but when all parties are ready let’s coordinate a
master plan and so that’s what the resolution is. So, I just bifurcated the original
lease and took the larger portion and put it into a resolution in theory to say look, we
will coordinate a master plan for the remaining uses so the public can also have their
say in what they want as well as finding the facilities needed and required for our
seniors which in our... like what the Mayor is saying and Mr. Lo is that in our future,
we are going to have an abundance of seniors and we’re going to have to start
planning ahead. And so these master plans will be in the right, I guess, cooperation
and in need of looking at the various needs in our community. So, all I did was
bifurcate the issues. One is a resolution and one is the lease itself.
MR. ARAKAWA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Mr. Mayor?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yeah. Let me clarify. What w&re looking at right now is the short term.
The long term, the Chairman is absolutely right, we need to be doing a long-term
master plan. And within the Planning Department, we’ve been changing the structure
to be able to incorporate a lot of long-term planning. This is not just for the next
five-ten years. So, if we’re going to be able to look at long term then a master plan is
appropriate, and I’d be very much in favor of trying to work with Hale Makua and Hale
Mahaolu to create a long-term master plan. The immediate use until we can develop
all the different plans and put them all together is as it is right now. I misread the

-8-

PARKS, RECREATION, ENERGY, AND
LEGAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
September 18, 2018

intent of the master plan to be an immediate master plan whereas long term the
expansions are going to be something that we really need to look at.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
MR. ARAKAWA:
direction.

And Chairman is absolutely correct, we can do a plan that... in that

CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes. So, do... does the Planning Department have any opening statements
in comparison to what we have now, in comparison to the original lease agreement
that was presented in our previous meetings?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chairman. Yes, I did just simply want to say that I really
appreciate the evolution that this issue has taken in the Committee, to ensure that
recreational needs are met but while also keeping the door open for Hale Makua to
continue to expand in the distant future which we all agree is needed. This is the kind
of proactive planning that we don’t do enough of and I think that what’s before you
today is really a win-win. So, thank you for your effort in that regard.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, we also have Finance Department as well as Parks
if you have any other.. .if you have a need to have a question answered. So, I’m going
to open up to floor if you have any questions for the Administration as well as Mr. Lo,
Wes Lo, if you would like to come down and join us if questions pertain to your
expertise. Members, do you have any questions that are.. .you’d like to pose in open
session? Mister... Ms. King?
VICE-CHAIR KING:
Thank you, Chair.
Appreciate, and I appreciate the two, both
resolutions because I have had discussion with Mr. Lo about this property before and
so I guess my only question is do you still.., do you have a timeframe for when you see
Hale Makua being able to expand into this space fully?
MR. LO: Mr. Chair, Councilmember King, while we have some rough timeframes, obviously
we would like to get some land control or, you know, through the Council first and the
Administration. We actually have started, we did a master plan and we are revising it
now based on the 7.4 acres, and we actually have been in contact with the USDA as
well as we are retaining a construction management company to help us with sort of a
design-assist build type of project. And I’m hopeful that within probably the next two
years or shorter depending on some of the entitlement issues that we would be
hopefully developing the initial gateball field area. I want to be cautious not to
overpromise on the timing of that. I think we do need a state-of-the-art rehab facility
as well as a transition to home and community-based services for our elder population
at Hale Mahaolu as fast as possible.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay, thank you. I appreciate that. And I really appreciate the
conversation that we had about integrating our community so that we’re not

-9-

PARKS, RECREATION, ENERGY, AND
LEGAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
September 18, 2018

separating out, you know, our elderly with, you know, in our... if we can integrate the
interaction between the different age groups I think it’s healthier for all of us.
Probably most of us on this Committee are going to be in... are in that baby boomer
age group that you talked about. Maybe not Mr. Chairman but the rest of us certainly
are. But I appreciate your holistic efforts when you’re looking at your planning.
MR. LO: Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, are there any other questions? I, in review, this has gone
through several revisions and we have incorporated the exact TMK descriptions, so, as
part of the lease agreement. So, in my opinion as well as... do we have Corp. Counsel
here? Yes. Is there any other issues that we need to be aware of? In my review of it,
everything seems to be in accordance with the descriptions as well. That was one of
the elements that may have been missing prior to and we actually made revisions to
add the exact legal descriptions. Corp. Counsel?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Corp Counsel’s comfortable with this lease. Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. Any other questions, Members, regarding the lease itself
or the resolution? Okay. So, it’s my recommendation to go ahead and entertain a
motion to recommend the adoption of the revised proposed resolution entitled,
“AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A LEASE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO HALE
MAKUA HEALTH SERVICES;” incorporating any revisions made by the Committee at
the meeting and nonsubstantive revisions.
VICE-CHAIR KING: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Second.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Moved by Ms. King, seconded by Ms. Crivello.
Seeing none, all those in favor, say “aye.”

Any further discussion?

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR GUZMAN: All those opposed, say “no.” We have six “ayes,” three excused, no “noes.”
The motion carries.

-
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair
Guzman,
Vice-Chair
King,
Councilmembers Atay, Crivello, Hokama, and
Sugimura.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran, and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION OF REVISED RESOLUTION.

CHAIR GUZMAN: Moving on to the resolution itself. The Chair will also recommend and
entertain a motion to recommend the adoption of the proposed resolution entitled,
“URGING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO DEVELOP A MASTER PLAN
FOR TAX MAP KEY (2) 3-8-007:097, IN COORDINATION WITH HALE MAKUA HEALTH
SERVICES, TO PROVIDE HEALTH CARE FACILITIES, SERVICES, AND PROGRAMS
FOR THE ELDERLY POPULATION OF THE COUNTY.”
VICE-CHAIR KING: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Second.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Incorporating any revisions-VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR GUZMAN: --made by the Committee at the meeting and nonsubstantive revisions,
and the filing of County Communication 17-361. We have a motion by Ms. King,
seconded by
--

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Crivello.
CHAIR GUZMAN: --Ms. Crivello. Any further discussions? Seeing none, all those in favor,
say “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR GUZMAN: All those opposed, say “no.” We have six “ayes,” three excused, no “noes.”
The motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair
Guzman,
Vice-Chair
King,
Councilmembers Atay, Crivello, Hokama, and
Sugimura.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran, and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION
OF
RESOLUTION
COMMUNICATION.

AND

FILING

OF

CHAIR GUZMAN: So, thank you very much, Mr. Lo.
MR. ARAKAWA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: And, Mr. Mayor, yes. Did you want to say something?
MR. ARAKAWA: Just as clarification. Do you want us to do the separate master plan for
KCC? Because if you do we’re going to send down a budget amendment because we
have to hire a consultant to do the master plan.
CHAIR GUZMAN: The reso...
MR. ARAKAWA: If that’s what you want.
CHAIR GUZMAN: I think my.. .the intent of the resolution was always to in the future when
Hale Makua is ready as well as the Parks Department, if they~re ready to utilize the
remaining portions of the 34 acres...
MR. ARAKAWA: At that time.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh sorry, it would be 31 acres, is that right? Wait.
MR. ARAKAWA: The balance.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Divide by 7, yeah, 30.

-
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MR. ARAKAWA: Yeah.
CHAIR GUZMAN: So, at that point, we were just requesting the Mayor.. .whoever the Mayor
may be at that time, to go ahead and propose a master plan or go into negotiation and
coordination with Hale Makua for a master plan.
MR. ARAKAWA: Okay, thank you for that clarification.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I just wanted to ensure that we were
very clear that the resolution is from this Council and its effectiveness goes to the end
of this Council’s term. A new Council may have a different point and a new Mayor
may have a different perspective on the master planning. So, I just want to be clear
with all of us that while I support this resolution, it’s only good for this term and that
the new Councils and the new Mayor will have their opportunities. Hopefully we’ll
follow our direction we’ve started, Mr. Chairman
--

CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --because I think it’s the right direction. But again I just
want us to be very clear that the new Mayor and the new Council will have their
opportunities to review and make the additional decisions.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And it’s very clear that we, we’re leaving behind the intent.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And it’s very much so looked upon as here is the Legislative intent. This is
why we entered into it, because in the future we believed, as this Council believed that
there can be a cooperation of a master plan. And whether or not the new Council or
the new Mayor takes that into advisement, we’ve left historical intent.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And I think that’s what’s most important. So, Members, without any
further questions, then w&1l move on to the next item. Thank you very much,
Mr. Mayor and the Departments, for joining us. So, we’ll go, move on to the next item.
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PRL-1(45) LITIGATION MATTERS (SPECIAL COUNSEL AUTHORIZATION: COUNTY OF
MAUI REQUEST FOR RETENTION OF SPECIAL COUNSEL KEKER, VAN NEST
& PETERS LLP) (PRL-1(45)) (CC 17-6)
CHAIR GUZMAN: So, the next item on our agenda is the Litigation Matters (Special Counsel
Authorization: County of Maui Request for Retention of Special Counsel Keker, Van
Nest & Peters LLP), PRL- 1(45). Do we have our Corporation Counsel here?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, Deputy Corporation Counsel Lutey is on her way.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So, why don’t we take a brief recess at the call of the Chair as we
wait for our Deputy Corporation Counsel to come to the floor.
So, recess.
(gavel).
RECESS:

2:06 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:08 p.m.

CHAIR GUZMAN:
(gavel)... PRL Committee shall now come to order. We do now have
our Deputy Corporation Counsels present. Moving on to the next item on today’s
agenda, which was the PRL- 1(45). And the Committee is in receipt of correspondence
dated September 4, 2018, from Department of Corporation Counsel, requesting
consideration of the proposed resolution as indicated earlier. This is basically a,
requesting special counsel for a case that is before the United States Supreme Court
in George K. Young, Jr. V. State of Hawaii, Et Al, United States Court of Appeals for
the Ninth Circuit No. 12-17808, D.C. No. 1:12_CV-00336-HG-BMK. It looks like this
is a multidistrict litigation. Along with the resume of Dan Jackson, Esquire, and a
copy of the Opinion issued by the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals. The purpose of the
proposed resolution is to authorize the employment of special counsel Keker, Van Nest
& Peters LLP, on a pro bono basis, to represent the County of Maui before the United
States Supreme Court in preparing and filing an amicus brief in the appeal. The case
involved the County of Hawaii’s enforcement of Section 134-9, Hawaii Revised
Statutes, regarding the open carry of firearms. The Committee may consider whether
to recommend adoption of the proposed resolution, with or without revisions. And the
Committee may also consider other related actions. I believe this, is this Ms. Lutey’s
case?
.

.

.

MS. LUTEY: Yes.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, you may go ahead and present in open session. If you need to go
into executive session, just let us know. Thank you.
MS. LUTEY: All right, thank you, Chair. Based... I’m going to try and summarize it really as
concisely as I can. Basically the Big Island and the State for a period of time were
involved in litigation over the denial of an open carry handgun permit by Mr. Young.
-
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In 2011, Mr. Young applied twice for a firearm that he’d be allowed to... and when I say
open carry, I mean you’~re displaying it like police do on their hip or in some other
manner where anyone that... on the street or anywhere else that you’d go, would be
able to see that you~re actually carrying a firearm. He was denied twice. The following
year in 2012 he sued. The Big Island then received a judgment in their favor at the
District Court level which is Federal Court, and then Mr. Young’s counsel appealed it
and the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals struck down Hawaii 134-9 statute claiming
that it’s in violation of the Second Amendment and that people should be allowed to
openly carry firearms not just for law enforcement or for security but anyone who
qualifies. So, at this point, the Big Island is handling further review of this matter.
They have filed a brief. They’re currently asking for en banc review by the Ninth
Circuit Court of Appeals, and then they’ll be filing a motion for certiorari with the US
Supreme Court. And at some point, the Attorney Generals were involved in it. Dan
Jackson from Keker, Van Nest & Peters has offered to represent all of the counties, not
including the Big Island ‘cause they’re the movants here or the appellants, to
represent us pro se in a brief that all the other counties would join in it just basically
arguing that our law is not unconstitutional. And there is support for this, there are
other jurisdictions where the courts, the appellant courts have held that there is no
violation of the Second Amendment because is there no right necessarily to open
carry. You have the right to a firearm but not necessarily to pack it around out in
public. And so those states are Maryland, New Jersey, and New York. And with the
way our appellant court ruled, the Ninth Circuit, it’s divided so it’s a five-four decision,
and it’s just now something that we would like to support the Big Island on. Our
Chief of Police does not support open carry unless you qualify.. .well, you can qualify
for a concealed carry and if I’m making that confusing I’m sorry, but concealed carry
just mean that you can carry it in a fanny pack or in your purse or something like
that, but you wouldn’t be outside displaying it on your hip or on a shoulder holster or
anything like that. You would just have to qualify under the law that you would need
to be carrying it for protection of your life and property and that’s extraordinary. So,
our hope is to be able to join in this, in these amici briefs with Dan Jackson heading
it. We of course are providing some support. He would like to have a declaration from
each of the Chief of Police just stating their position on this. And our Chief is willing,
in fact he would really very much like to do that, but I just need approval on whether
or not we could have Dan Jackson represent us. And it is pro bono completely. There
are no costs no matter whether he had to fly to D.C. to argue it or anywhere else.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, open the floor for questions. Mr. Hokama followed by Ms. King.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, again, Ms. Lutey, thank you. And thank you for.. .you
didn’t make it confusing for me, I understand the concealed carry law. But the key
point of that provision in the law is the applicant must qualify and prove the case that
that is necessary for life and death safety, you know, precautionary measures that the
Chief then can if convinced sign off on a permit that is good for one year. Correct?
MS. LUTEY: Yes.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Do we have that SOPs in place that if we checked we
can find that our Department has a set of procedures and
standards that, you
know, support and defend our position?
_____

MS. LUTEY: Yes, for concealed carry.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct, concealed carry.
MS. LUTEY: Yes.
basically.

Actually there is also for open carry because that’s law enforcement

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again yeah, you know, you gotta help me because, you
know, I’ve been carrying a rifle, shotgun, pistol since 12 years old. I have a hunting
license, I go hunting. I shoot firearms, I kill things, I eat things. Okay. So, what’s the
difference with me taking my rifle to the hunting zone and hunting ‘cause I’m
transporting it through my community versus what this is proposing? I see it... to me
there is a difference but I’m just asking is there a difference in the eyes of the law in
the black and whites?
MS. LUTEY: Yes. You can carry and transport firearms to and from your home and to
driving [sic] ranges and also to your place of employment, but we regulate how you
take it. You wouldn’t be able to have your shotgun on your passenger seat.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You wouldn’t.. .yeah, you can’t have it loaded.
MS. LUTEY: You can’t have it loaded, you have to have your clip separate

--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MS. LUTEY: --with your ammo separate. And we require you to have it in a case.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct.
MS. LUTEY: So, that we currently do regulate, but an open carry would be if you strapped
your shotgun on your back and went down to Kaahumanu Shopping Center.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Fully loaded.
MS. LUTEY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And firearms means something that is discharged so
carrying a machete on your back is not one...
MS. LUTEY: That would be under our deadly weapon statute, separate.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, got it. Okay. And just so that we’re clear, with
the request you~re putting forth through our Chairman, I’m just trying to get.. .to
represent the County before the United States Supreme Court.
So, are we
being... preparing to go and present our position at the US Supreme Court?
MS. LUTEY: Hewill...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Chairman.

‘Cause that’s what I’m reading in the narrative to our

MS. LUTEY: Initially we are asking for an en banc review with the Ninth Circuit Court of
Appeals. That’s an extraordinary measure as is a petition to certiorari to the US
Supreme Court. And because we’re just an amicus party
--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MS. LUTEY: --we won’t have.. .the option was...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, I was trying to understand because I thought we were
filing one amicus brief, but yet I’m reading that the attorney is going to represent
before the court, the Supreme Court. So, I’m getting like, well we’re not the plaintiff or
the appellant, so.
MS. LUTEY: Amicus literally means friends of the court.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct.
MS. LUTEY: So, he will file a pleading on our behalf, but the odds of him actually making
oral argument are pretty slim. I haven’t seen that previously. Normally the court just
wants briefing from the amicus parties.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And one more question please, Chairman. Just so I
can understand Mr. Jackson, his strength is Constitutional law or...
MS. LUTEY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or...
MS. LUTEY: Appellate.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Appellate.
MS. LUTEY: Appellate Constitutional law. And the only thing he’s asked for is credit on the
briefs. So, we’ve each sent... each of the counties has sent him a signature line. He
-
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knows that I’m up here today and that I do not currently have approval, but if we get
approval then he will include our signature lines as being.. .we won’t sign it but
basically just County of Maui, County of Kauai, that type of thing. And he would be
the person signing it. So, if you were to search this case later after hopefully we get
somewhere on this then it would say briefs written by or submitted by Dan Jackson
on behalf of.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The County of Maui.
MS. LUTEY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Got it.
MS. LUTEY: And Kauai and Honolulu.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Has the State of Hawaii itself taken a position?
MS. LUTEY: Yes. The State of Hawaii is also filing its own amicus brief in this matter. I’m
assuming that they’re doing it in-house. Early on they had coordinated with us, with
Dan Jackson and then... and we’ve had a number of conversations obviously, but at
some point the State said that they would be... the Attorney General’s Office would be
handling their own and then the counties will be doing ours, if I get authority.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
MS. LUTEY: You’re welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any other questions? Ms. King?
VICE-CHAIR KING: Thank you. Yeah, I just had a couple questions. One was about the
amicus brief, because I’m reading in the definition that it says the decision on whether
to consider an amicus brief lies within the discretion of the court so there’s no
guarantee that it will be considered if it gets there. Is that correct?
MS. LUTEY: It’s.. .normally what happens is that we have to ask all the other or the parties
involved if they will consent to us filing an amicus brief, and the court rules state that
that consent should be freely given. And so we’ll ask for consent, I’m assuming we’ll
get consent; otherwise, we’d have to file a motion with the court asking them to allow
us to file the amicus brief. And then the court just basically will take... I’m certainly
there will be a number of briefs submitted on this by amici parties.
VICE-CHAIR KING:
court?

Okay.

Is there like.. .is there any history of denying the briefs by the

-
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MS. LUTEY: Not in any cases that I’ve been involved in, no.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Oh, okay, that’s good to hear. I guess it remains to be seen if we get our
current nominee on that court, which way it goes. But so I wanted to ask also about
the firm or the gentleman Dan Jackson. Do they have like a... is this a specialty of
theirs or do they have a political interest in wanting to do this pro bono?
MS. LUTEY: I don’t believe it’s a political interest but Dan Jackson loves appellate work
basically from what you can see from his CV and so forth, that’s his interest. It’s... at
these levels, it’s typically people that do it basically for a living. And in most cases,
they normally charge but I think typically he’d probably be in... actually representing a
party but in this matter he’s willing to do it at an amicus level.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. Yeah, no, just because he was doing it pro bono, I just thought
maybe there was a personal reason for, you know, personal beliefs or something about
gun laws.
MS. LUTEY: It didn’t seem that way to me in our discussions at all. I think the concept of
appellate work is incredibly enticing to him. And in this matter, I... the issue
--

VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MS. LUTEY: --I’m certain is also equally enticing because it’s a hot topic right now.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Yeah. Well, I have a friend who actually got to represent a case in front
of the Supreme Court. I know that was.. .that’s a huge issue also for attorneys to... and
then my last question was about the other counties. Do we all have the same gun
laws?
MS. LUTEY: Yes. HRS 134-9 is Statewide, it’s codified Statewide.
VICE-CHAIR KING:
County...

Okay.

So, we’re just.. .we~re following State law, it’s not a particular

MS. LUTEY: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. All right. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Any other questions that the Members may have? Okay. When do you
need to have the approval by? Is this something that’s very urgent?
MS. LUTEY: Yes. The amicus brief would be filed on the 24th of this month.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, that’s next week.
-
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MS. LUTEY: Yes.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MS. LUTEY: And so, you know, I’ve let Mr. Jackson know that, and so I’d ask if we could
discharge out of this Committee and have it heard this Friday
--

CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MS. LUTEY: --by the Council.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, it sounds as though there’s some urgency on the timeline. So,
Members, if you don’t object, I’d like to defer this matter and then discharge it, and
then that way it will go directly to the Council. It appears that they need our decision
before the 24th, is that right, Ms. Lutey?
MS. LUTEY: Mr. Jackson’s fine with getting it on the 24th but the sooner the better.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So, without objections, Members, I will defer this and discharge it
to full Council.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused RC, EC, MW)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Moving on to the next item.

PRL-1(46) LITIGATION
MATTERS
(STATUS:
LITIGATION AGAINST
MANUFACTURERS AND DISTRIBUTORS) (PRL-1(46)) (CC 17-6)

OPIOID

CHAIR GUZMAN: We have the last item. This is the litigation against opioid manufacturers,
product liability, and distributors, PRL-1(46). The Committee is in receipt of the
correspondence dated September 4, 2018, from the Department of Corporation
Counsel, requesting the matter related to potential litigation against opioid
manufacturers and distributors be scheduled for discussion. So, this is for discussion
it appears. So, and then we have Christie Trenholme is the attorney representing... I
guess will present the case. Go ahead, the floor is yours.
MS. TRENHOLME: Okay. Thank you, Chair. Yes, we wanted to bring this opioid, potential
opioid litigation to the Council’s attention. We were initially approached by the
County of Kauai on this issue. Currently, I don’t know if you’ve seen across the
country there’s an opioid epidemic occurring, and there is litigation pending already
-
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that other states and local governments have filed against the opioid manufacturers
and distributors. So, right now we’re handing out just some information regarding the
opioid epidemic nationally, and that’s on Page 2 to 10 of the packet, as well as opioid
impacts on Maui County specifically, that starts on Page 11. And so as I mentioned
there are currently, actually over 900 cases pending against the opioid manufacturers,
and these cases are being consolidated primarily in Federal Court in a multidistrict
litigation that is.. .has been consolidated in Ohio District Court. And the.. .there are
also some state court claims out there in, you know, New York and other jurisdictions.
But there’s a.. .with regard to the multidistrict litigation, the initial test trials are going
to start in March of 2019 or at least that’s when they’~re scheduled for, so we’re looking
into whether the County of Maui should file a suit in this matter. Eventually, you
know, some legal commentators have opined that there could be up to 2,000 plaintiffs
in this matter, you know, with a potential global settlement of up to $50 billion. And
the litigation may take about four years to complete. So, we wanted to bring this to
your attention, and I think the idea here is that the County of Kauai is taking the lead
on, you know, gathering bids from various law firms who would like to represent all of
the counties in Maui. And we could have a panel, Corp. Counsels from each county to
review the applications and then decide at that point if we want to engage any of the
law firms to... as special counsel to represent the County of Maui in this opioid
litigation. And ideally we’d like to move forward without having to put up any money
so it would just be strictly a contingency fee arrangement. So, yeah, if you want to
take time to flip through the materials. I think if we go to the impact, you’ve probably
seen the articles about the epidemic nationally, and so if we kind of dig down to Maui
County, it really hasn’t hit us too hard here yet thankfully but it’s still, we still have
seen impacts here. You know we have... The Maui News ran an article last year,
pointing out that from 2010 to 2014 we had an average annual overdose deaths of 26
which made us the highest percentage of overdose deaths in the State. And so we saw
kind of a peak here in Maui County if you look at Page 14 in about 2011-2012, that’s
when the... the most of... the peak of also the amount of Oxycontin and all of the drugs
being prescribed. And then we’ve seen the deaths kind of take a downward turn but
it’s still occurring here. You know I’ve spoken with MPD and they said they have seen
some issues with opioids, but really meth is primarily the main drug of choice here on
Maui still but there are some impacts on opioids. And if you turn to Page 19, MPD
actually recently got training on the NARCAN spray to, you know, assist victims
suffering from opioid overdose. And so they had 200, over 200 MPD patrol officers
were trained to use the NARCAN, and they’ve already utilized it once to save a life here
on Maui. So, that was since May of this year. So, we’re bringing this to your
attention, if you go to Page 20, that, you know, as I mentioned it appears that the
effects of the opioid epidemic have been felt here on Maui. We may have experienced
financial costs that are separate and distinct from the State such as MPD’s costs and
the training and man hours and also, you know, productivity here at the County. And
further, the goal of the lawsuit on behalf of the County individually would be to leave
the power of accepting a settlement and distribution of any recovery to the County.
So, as regard to timeline. oh.
. .

-
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VICE-CHAIR KING: I...wait for...
CHAIR GUZMAN: Go ahead. Did you want to finish and go.. .in terms of timeline?
MS. TRENHOLME: Okay, sure. In terms of timeline we’re hoping, you know, the County of
Kauai as I said is I think gathering the submissions from the law firms, and we will,
you know, the hurricanes keep occurring so resources are going elsewhere. But we
hope to meet in the next, you know, couple of months to review the law firm
submissions and as a panel of all the counties and then eventually make a
recommendation to you the Council to get special counsel in this case and join the
opioid litigation.
CHAIR GUZMAN:
Members, do you have any questions?
Ms. Sugimura.

Ms.

King followed by

VICE-CHAIR KING: Yeah so can you give us kind of a comparison of the situation with the
tobacco situation and why we’re doing this as... ‘cause I thought the.. .in the tobacco,
situation with the tobacco, it was the states that kind of got together and sued and
then we had a settlement that came to the State and got divided up however. But so
why is this.. .why are we going ahead as a County versus the State being involved?
And what are the resources that are needed to, for us to enjoin this effort as a County?
MS. TRENHOLME: Right. So, again going back to moving forward as the County, I think we
have specific, County-specific resources that were used separate from the State such
as I mentioned MPD time and effort, training, and then also we’re looking at our
County’s worker compensation files. So, that would be County-specific damages
distinct from the State, and so if we file this lawsuit on behalf of the County then we
would have kind of have the power and control of accepting a settlement on behalf of
the County itself for the damages to Maui versus, you know, kind of the State
determining what portion of the recovery we would get.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay. So, but we’re looking at recovering.. .1 mean because our, I guess
our impact has been up and down, are we looking at recovering many more times
what we put into this lawsuit for us?
MS. TRENHOLME: Right. So, I think so. You know again we’re going to have look at the
submissions from the law firms and see what kind of payment arrangement that
they’re proposing, but from looking at other jurisdictions, they’re looking at.. .they’re
generally... the law firms are proceeding and covering their own costs, and they would
be doing all the leg work, and they would just get a percentage of the recovery, about
25 to 30 percent. So, I think, you know, obviously the costs to the County in bringing
this lawsuit would maybe be facilitating and gathering data that they need. I don’t
anticipate that being too many man hours. So, I think that they’re...

-
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VICE-CHAIR KING:
settlement?

Oh okay.

So, you anticipate the representation being paid by the

MS. TRENHOLME: Right, exactly.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MS. TRENHOLME: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR KING: And then can you clarify me, in the tobacco lawsuits and they took
probably longer than the four years, but did the County participate separately ‘cause I
thought it was the states but I might be wrong?
MS. TRENHOLME: I believe.. .you know, I’m not sure I’d have to check. That was a little.., a
few years ago but, Moana, do you know if the County participated in the tobacco
lawsuit? I believe it was the State but I would have to check and I could get back to
you.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MS. TRENHOLME: But I think that was like the concern that the counties, you know, maybe
didn’t
--

VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MS. TRENHOLME: --have their own say

--

VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MS. TRENHOLME: --in the tobacco...
VICE-CHAIR KING: So, maybe we’re learning from that situation

--

MS. TRENHOLME: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR KING: --because we didn’t really get a say in how the money was spent.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right. And that’s my understanding of

--

VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MS. TRENHOLME: --why we would maybe just want to have our own lawsuit
VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.

-
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MS. TRENHOLME: --to make sure that we would be able to recover

--

VICE-CHAIR KING: Okay.
MS. TRENHOLME: --as much as we could.
VICE-CHAIR KING: Because I know we were impacted by

--

MS. TRENHOLME: Exactly.
VICE-CHAIR KING: --tobacco use, so.. .yeah.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right.
VICE-CHAIR KING: But.. .okay. All right. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Ms. Sugimura?
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you. Going to NACo conferences, right? This is the
hot issue nationally.
MS. TRENHOLME: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: And I will tell you that I know it’s here but we don’t hear
about it as intensely, you know, as what we heard going through the NACo sessions.
So, thank you for doing this. It’s something that I think we need to do. So, there’s no
cost to us now, but in the future do you anticipate or is it...
MS. TRENHOLME: I... again, I don’t anticipate us having to put up any upfront costs, it
would... the law firms would be paid from any settlement recovery, and if we don’t
recover anything then we don’t have to pay anything.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Okay. That’s what I was wondering.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right. That’s what my understanding but again I have to review the
submissions from the law firms to confirm that.
COUNCILMEMBER SUGIMURA: Thank you.
MS. TRENHOLME: Yeah.
CHAIR GUZMAN: How much.. .well obviously they~re going to be on contingency fees but
then... or they~re recouping through the settlement.
MS. TRENHOLME: Yes, they would recoup through the settlement.
-
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CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So, how many man hours in your office will it take to gather the
data or information that they would need to present in order for us to be in a
category? Because it’s multidistrict litigation so you’re going to be placed in a category
among other plaintiffs, and that’s the amount that you’re going to get ‘cause
that’s.. .they kind of go on this formula. So, how many man hours are we going to
have to put in to get into one of those categories?
MS. TRENHOLME: Right. And again I’m not sure as we haven’t really spoken to the law
firms yet, but I don’t anticipate it being an overwhelming amount of man hours. I
really couldn’t provide an estimate but, you know, we would just have to see. Again
we’re kind of focusing on the MPD costs and the possibly workers compensation, and
so as County-specific damages. So, I think I maybe could provide a better update, you
know, after we review the submissions and maybe speak with the law firms more on
what, you know, they’re doing... they’re representing other jurisdictions in other states
so they might have a better idea of... or could provide us with examples of what it’s
taken in other places.
CHAIR GUZMAN: So, at this point what are you asking this Committee for?
MS. TRENHOLME: At this point I, you know, we wanted to kind of get the Council’s input on
whether this was something that they want us to move forward with. And, you know,
just get it on your radar as something that we will be presenting you in the future with
a special counsel proposal.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would agree with you. I think we should keep
track of our internal time. Time is money, there’s a value. So, I would agree ‘cause as
I state nothing is free. So, even if it’s the staff, okay, they’re getting paid, there’s a cost
to put forth information and get facts for submittal. I, at this point I like the direction,
Chairman, but I’m not ready to commit the County to go into a County lawsuit. I can
tell you nationally, you know, for more than ten years, NACo has been dealing with
opioids, because for our sister counties it’s a big thing that impacts their small,
especially our small rural county budgets, major impacts on their ability to operate.
And what I’m going to ask is because what they have found is that part of opioids is
there’s a connection to heroin use also.
MS. TRENHOLME: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So, I know on Maui maybe the opioids is not high, but
unless the police is not opening their eyes, we got black tar heroin and all that out
there on our streets and in our neighborhoods. Okay.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, that’s an impact on the opioid component.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. And not just I think we... if you guys want to look at
manufacturers, distributors, you better look at physicians then because a lot of them
has to come from one prescription to get that type of drug. It’s not an over-a-counter
drug, it’s a prescribed drug. So, a professional is writing something to a patient or
client to go get
--

MS. TRENHOLME: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --those type of medications. Right?
MS. TRENHOLME: Right. And that goes again back, you know, physicians aren’t part of
this lawsuit, but they... I know on Maui individual physicians have been identified I
think I believe by the Department of Justice criminally for overprescribing opioids.
And so again looking at the research, the drug companies were recruiting a lot of
doctors, paying for their conferences, kind of, you know, trying to say that pain
management was what they needed to do more. It even goes so far as claims that the
hospitals were not going to get their accreditation unless they prescribed more pain
medication, because that was a component that the accreditation board started
looking at based on the drug manufacturers’ influences. I mean it goes really deep
this, the drug manufacturers pushing this opioid to the public and, you know, selling
these prescriptions. So, yeah, it’s shocking when you start, you know, reading the
articles. And so yeah, like you said we don’t even know right now the unforeseen
costs to Maui County at this point. But, you know, we’ll have to dig deeper into that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, there’s no clock that you need one answer from us right
today or tomorrow?
MS. TRENHOLME: No, but I’m hoping, you know, once now that hopefully, knock on wood,
hurricane season is winding down, and we can... all the counties can get together, you
know, in the next month and kind of meet. And so I just wanted to bring it forward to,
you know, let you know in case this comes up later and things get busy that if there’s
no strong objections against this, we’re going to move forward and serve on that panel
and try to identify special counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Chairman, I would ask you to defer this because

--

CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. I...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --we have a national task force from the counties, and League
of Cities chose to join NACo. So, if the cities and the counties on a national opioid
-
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task force. And our new second vice-president, Mr. Moore who Hawaii supported is
the task force chair. Okay. So, we have input through the chairman and that we can
give Hawaii’s points that we want to get across to this task force and see if this task
force... ‘cause they will have the muscle, I can tell you this a national task force that is
looking at policy adjustments as well as what we need to do as far as whether
penalties, better enforcement. But yeah, for us I would say let us get additional
information, because I mean if we.. .you know, maybe we want to be part of a national
effort instead of just in Maui County’s effort.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right. And again Maui County’s effort would probably get consolidated
into that multidistrict litigation. And so the other timeliness part of it that I wanted to
bring to your attention sooner than later is because they have their first test trials in
March of 2019, that’s, you know, quickly approaching, so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can you give our Chairman that information? Who.. .what
jurisdictions are going into litigation, and who are going to court on what in March?
MS. TRENHOLME: Right. It’s the... some jurisdictions from Ohio that have been highly
impacted by the opioid epidemic. They’re.. .so currently there are as I mentioned
hundreds of cases pending so the judge in charge of the multidistrict litigation is doing
I believe three test trials in March of 2019, and that’s going to be a big, I think, there’s
going to be significant...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That’s the triangle yeah, that area? Ohio

--

MS. TRENHOLME: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Pennsylvania, West Virginia.
MS. TRENHOLME: Yes. So, that test trial and see how it all pans out and if the drug
companies are found liable. So, that’s coming up fairly quickly so something to just,
you know, if we wanted to join in, we might want to do it sooner than later.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I can tell you those three states are part of the task force.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right, definitely. They probably are part of the task force. So yeah, this
is just another avenue to kind of try and recover for the County any damages that we,
you know, suffered from the opioid manufacturers and distributors.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Any... besides our County that has that opioid or heroin...
MS. TRENHOLME: Oh, the NARCAN?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: NARCAN to support our officers dealing with those situations.
Any other county has the same thing and all the other counties have already exercised
and implemented and are using this thing now?
MS. TRENHOLME: I.. .we were the first.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or just Maui? Or just us?
MS. TRENHOLME: Well, we were the first. I’m not sure, I think I saw Kauai County also was
trained on it, and I’m not sure about the other jurisdictions.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oahu is not even using it?
MS. TRENHOLME: They... I’m not sure if they have.., maybe some officers. I’m not sure if it
was, you know, in our, in Maui County, we had all of our patrol officers undergo the
training, so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank you, Counselor.
MS. TRENHOLME: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Any other questions that you may have? Well, it sounds like a promising I
guess position to enjoin with, you know, be part of the multidistrict litigation. But my
only concern was how much do we need to put into establishing, you know, the data
and the information for them to categorize us? You know what I’m saying?
MS. TRENHOLME: Yes, and I, you know, once we come back with our special counsel
recommendation, I will try to answer that question.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. Very... only because, you know, I understand that yeah, it’s an
issue, but if we put in all this time and effort and we’re categorized in the multidistrict
litigation as a very minimal class, it, you know, we may be spending more than what
we get on the settlement.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah.
MS. TRENHOLME: Right.
CHAIR GUZMAN: So, that’s one of the factors that we need to look at. Are we... are our
damages significant enough to place us in a high probability class that we’re going to
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receive, you know, the amount of money that is, you know, somewhat equivalent to
the amount of time and effort that we put into it.
MS. TRENHOLME: Uh-huh. I understand. Yeah.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So Members, I’m going to defer this matter. Okay.

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused RC, EC, SC, MW)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. And then that will conclude our agenda for today, and I
will go ahead and adjourn this meeting. Thank you very much.
(gavel)...
..

ADJOURN:

.

2:46 p.m.
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